Commentary on OEM paper oemed-2021-107713.R1 - suicide among Scottish military veterans

(Alternative Title: Commentary on Suicide Among UK Military Veterans: Facts, Risks and

Trends.)

Short running title: Suicide in UK Veterans

Author: Michael K Almond

Corresponding Author:

Prof MK Almond DM FRCP

Forces in Mind Trust Research Centre

Anglia Ruskin University

Michael Salmon Building

Anglia Ruskin University

Chelmsford

Chelmsford, UK CM1 1SQ

Tel: 07973215499

e-mail: michael.almond@aru.ac.uk

Keywords:

Suicide, Veteran, Scotland, Military, United Kingdom

Word Count: 1452

References: 18

Commentary on OEM paper oemed-2021-107713.R1 - suicide among Scottish military veterans

In September 2021 the UK Government announced that for the first time the numbers of ex-service personnel who take their own lives will be officially recorded, alongside a 10-year look-back to examine veteran deaths through suicide. This followed an agreement between the Office for Veterans' Affairs, the Ministry of Defence (MOD) and the Office for National Statistics. The paper in this Journal by Beverly Bergman and colleagues², *Suicide Amongst Scottish Military Veterans*, is therefore timely and significantly advances our knowledge of suicide among veterans. It builds on an earlier paper from the same group published in 2017 reporting their 30-year retrospective cohort study.³

The current study has three very important findings. Firstly, that overall, veteran suicide is not frequent and no more so than the non-veteran community. Secondly, veteran suicide peaks in midlife. Thirdly, that the incidence for veteran suicide is highest almost 20 years post service.

In the UK a veteran is defined as anyone who has served for at least one day in Her Majesty's Armed Forces (Regular or Reserve) or Merchant Mariners who have seen duty on legally defined military operations, these account for approx. 2.4M people residing in Great Britain.⁴

Suicide or "completed suicide", is the act of intentionally killing oneself and is defined along with nonfatal suicide attempts and intentional self-harm in ICD-10.⁵

Popular opinion has it that mental health problems in the veteran population are common (or more so than the non-veteran community)⁶ with an increased risk of suicide exemplified

by the oft quoted, but erroneous, "more veterans died by suicide after the Falkland's war than those in service during it" which has been intensively investigated and refuted by the MOD.⁷

The MOD, unlike most employers, takes a great interest in preparing its employees for life beyond its own service and recognises where it has a commitment to those who have served beyond discharge. This is particularly true for employment, training, education and housing. ^{8,9} In the UK, veterans' health care rests with the National Health Service (NHS) of England and those of the devolved nations. However, in certain circumstances those veterans with specific physical or mental health problems in England can be referred to bespoke services, the Veterans Trauma Network and Op COURAGE. ¹⁰ The latter is the overarching name for the Veterans' Mental Health and Wellbeing Services, covering the Veterans' Mental Health Transition, Intervention and Liaison Service, the Veterans' Mental Health Complex Treatment Service and the Veterans' Mental Health High Intensity Service.

Bergman and colleagues' paper² significantly adds to the understanding of suicide in veterans who were residing in Scotland both before and after military service, carefully addressing many assumptions in a large and long term follow up study. By comparing veterans with non-veterans using a well-matched population, common beliefs are explored; that military service alone is a risk factor for suicide, and that this risk would increase with the length of military service, be more common in those joining young (<18yrs) and be associated with mental health problems, particularly post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD). Bergman finds that none hold true. Bergman does however confirm previous findings in this

population that female veterans are more at risk of suicide³ but identifies that this is now confined to older women.

A major strength of Bergman's study is that it tracks veterans by birth cohort and for up to 37 years. The apparent increase in risk arising in early service leavers who did not complete the minimum length of engagement (less than 3 yrs service in this paper) disappears when carefully adjusted for deprivation (area-based socio-economic status), whilst young veterans had no higher risk than non-veterans in the same age group. The apparent increase in risk in young service leavers (<24 yrs) published in a paper from another large UK study into veteran suicide¹² may too have disappeared if the data had been adjusted for deprivation. The latter study, in conjunction with information from the UK MOD¹³ shows that remaining within military service is protective in terms of suicide risk compared both with veterans and those who have never served, although this is clearly in part a consequence of selection for service and discharge of those with significant physical and mental health problems, the healthy warrior effect.

The most striking features reported by Bergman and colleagues in this Journal² is that whilst veterans are no more likely to take their own lives than those who have never served, those that do are more likely to be in middle life (45 – 50 yrs) and to have left service almost 2 decades earlier. The description in the Bergman paper of female veterans taking their own lives later than men has also been identified in a recent Canadian study.¹⁴ Both the pattern and method of suicide in veterans in the UK reflects that in the wider community.² Importantly, that both the Bergman paper² and others¹² have shown that only a minority of those that take their own life have had contact with NHS mental health services (at least of such severity that required admission to hospital) is worrying, and reflects concerns related

to access to health care or to stigma, experienced or perceived by veterans which prevents them from reaching out for mental health support. It is hoped that Op COURAGE will help to address this.

Bergman does admit to limitations in the paper,² being confined to Scotland it includes only those living in Scotland both before and after service and does not include those who had reserve service only. Statistics relating to female veteran suicide are also subject to a relatively small number of cases.

As an employer the MOD continues to develop new policies to improve the mental health and care for its serving and veteran population. A significant change came with the Murrison Report of 2010,¹⁵ followed by the development of the services which now sit under Op COURAGE.¹⁰ The impact of these policies will take some time to evidence, although Bergman's paper² would suggest that any reduction in the risk of suicide in veterans compared to non-veterans, at least in Scotland, had already begun before 2010. However, the number of suicides in the UK regular serving population, which was also falling until 2017, has recently shown a small rise, particularly among army males, but the figure remains below that of the general population.¹³

Attempts to identify at an early stage those veterans at risk of suicide have proved difficult. The management of mental health problems in those veterans presenting for treatment is complex, not least because the antecedents to mental health problems are equally complex, including not only pre-service factors such as adverse childhood experiences, ¹⁶ but also post-service personal factors such as financial and relationship difficulties. Experience from Canada suggests simply focussing on the short period of military to civilian transition is inappropriate with veterans potentially needing support for many decades, male and female

veterans needing different approaches, and needs differing for those leaving service at different times, from different military branches, at different ages and with varying military experience. 14 That Bergman 2 has identified that mid-life for veterans is, as it is for the general population, a high risk period for suicide suggests that a life course well-being framework for suicide prevention would be appropriate, as has been recommended for Canadian armed forces veterans. 17 Nevertheless, international comparisons or recommendations on this topic are difficult, as reasons for military service, experience in service and health care support post service differ markedly between countries.

It is hoped that the newly announced UK Government's recording and investigation into veteran suicide, and indeed all future research in this area, will be forensic in nature and include, where appropriate, a psychological autopsy, as has been suggested previously, to try and reconstruct the deceased's thoughts, emotions, and actions. This would need to uncover relevant civilian antecedents and those topics of importance to the military and veteran community such as branch of service, deployed or not, in combat or not, experience of mild traumatic brain injury and exposure to prescribed medication. Only through such a forensic approach can a comprehensive picture of the antecedent causes be built up, allowing a determination of whether military service was a cause or contributor to the suicide, and thereby accurately inform preventive strategies.

That Bergman's current large study of 78,000 veterans, followed for up to 37 years, has found that suicide is no more common in veterans than in people who have never served is reassuring. To date researchers have tended to concentrate on the immediate post-service period, but Bergman shows that this is not when suicide risk is greatest. That the highest risk

is in middle-aged veterans suggests this is where veteran mental health surveillance and support is needed most.

- UK Government News. Available here
 https://www.gov.uk/government/news/veteran-suicide-figures-to-be-recorded-for-the-first-time
- 2. Bergman BP, Mackay DF, Pell JP. Suicide Among Scottish Military Veterans: Followup and Trends. OEM paper oemed-2021-107713.R1
- 3. Bergman BP, Mackay DF, Smith DJ, Pell JP. Suicide in Scottish military veterans: a 30-year retrospective cohort study. *Occup Med*. 2017;67(5):350-5.
- 4. Office for Veterans Affairs. Veterans Fact Sheet 2020. Available here https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attac hment_data/file/874821/6.6409_CO_Armed-Forces_Veterans Factsheet v9 web.pdf
- 5. World Health Organisation. International Statistical Classification of Diseases and Related Health Problems. Available here https://icd.who.int/browse10/2019/en#/
- 6. Forces in Mind Trust. (2018). Public perceptions of veterans and the armed forces.

 Available here https://www.fim-trust.org/wp-content/uploads/public-perceptions-of-veterans-armed-forces.pdf.
- 7. Ministry of Defence. A study of deaths among UK Armed Forces personnel deployed to the 1982 Falklands Campaign: 1982 to 2013. Available here https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attac hment_data/file/307098/20140428_Falklands_Statistical_Release-1982to2013.pdf
- 8. UK Government. Tri-service resettlement manual (JSP 534) Defence resettlement policy for UK armed forces personnel. Available here

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/tri-service-resettlement-manual-jsp-534

- Fleuty K, Cooper A, Almond MK. Armed Forces and Veteran Housing Policies: The United Kingdom 2021 Vision. *Journal of Veterans Studies*. 2021; 7: 232–240. DOI: 10.21061/jvs.v7i1.242
- 10. National Health Service UK. Healthcare for the armed forces community; Veterans, service leavers, and non-mobilised reservists. Available here https://www.nhs.uk/nhs-services/armed-forces-community/veterans-service-leavers-non-mobilised-reservists/
- 11. National Health Service UK. Healthcare for the armed forces community; Charities and support groups. Available here https://www.nhs.uk/nhs-services/armed-forces-community/charities-support/
- 12. Kapur N, While D, Blatchley N, et al. Suicide after leaving the UK Armed Forces: a cohort study. *PLoS Med*. 2009; 6 (3): e1000026 . https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1000026
- 13. Ministry of Defence. Suicides in the UK regular armed forces: Annual summary and trends over time. Available here https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/880253/20200326_UK_AF_Suicide_National_Statistic_2020_O.pdf
- 14. VanTil LD, Simkus K, Rolland-Harris E, Heber A. Identifying release-related precursors to suicide among Canadian Veterans between 1976 and 2012. *J Mil Veteran Fam Health*. 2021;7(1):13-20.
- 15. Ministry of Defence. Fighting Fit: a mental health plan for servicemen and veterans.

 Available here https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/fighting-fit-a-mental-health-plan-for-servicemen-and-veterans—2

- 16. Murphy D, Ashwick R, Palmer E, Busuttil W. Describing the profile of a population of UK veterans seeking support for mental health difficulties. *J Ment Health*. 2019 Dec;28(6):654-661. doi: 10.1080/09638237.2017.1385739.
- 17. Thompson JM, Heber A, Carrese L, et al. Life course well-being framework for suicide prevention in Canadian Armed Forces Veterans. *J Mil Veteran Fam Health*. 2019; 5 (2): 176 94.
- 18. Sareen J, Belik SL. The Need for Outreach in Preventing Suicide among Young Veterans. *PLoS Med.* 2009 Mar 3;6(3):e35. doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1000035.